MINUTES

LOUISIANA SOYBEAN AND GRAIN RESEARCH

AND PROMOTION BOARD

July 25, 2023
St. Joseph, Louisiana 
MEMBERS PRESENT:
 Charles Cannatella, Scott Wiggers, Kellon Lee, Burch Pierce, Darrell VanDeven, Joey Boudreaux, Joey Olivier

OTHERS PRESENT:
Andy Brown, Kurt Guidry, Gene Cavalier, Bobby Skeen
Chairman Cannatella called the meeting to order and asked members to review the agenda and minutes. Both were emailed prior to the meeting.  
ACTION NO. 1
A motion was made by Wiggers seconded by Olivier and carried, to approve the minutes of the previous meeting and the agenda as presented.
Brown then gave the collections and financial reports. Collections YTD were presented through May 2023, 11 of 12 months of FY 2023. Brown shared soybean collections YTD were $3,530,815.70, Corn at $322,951.94, wheat at $16,145.18 and sorghum passback’s 80% had been received from USCP. Brown compared these to budget projections and also noted LDAF was doing better of tracing first purchasers and assessing late fees appropriately. Brown noted that once June collections were received he would reconcile year end items including operating account reimbursement from the Grains account and other items as needed. Brown also noted he had began the FY23 LA Legislative Audit Process with Mike Glover, the LLA approved auditor. That report would be prepared for the November meeting. Brown went over the compliance questionnaire for the audit and Executive Committee members would execute signature on that. Brown then presented the current cash position for 6.30.23 noting the board had in total $2,735,937.63 of undesignated funds.
Action No. 2

Joey Olivier made a motion to receive and file the collections and financial reports as presented. Boudreaux seconded and the motion carried.

Cannatella then asked Brown to discuss the SCR 31 passed in the 2023 state legislature. Brown first noted Gene Cavalier representing LDAF at the meeting. Cavalier and Brown discussed the grain grading certification changes made by the legislature and Cavalier reported on the training and certification work LDAF had already begun to prepare for the 2023 harvest season. Cavalier stated over 150 graders had already been certified. The trainings can only handle 6-8 participants a session, so he and the board shared thanks to LDAF for the work they were doing in this newly mandated training requirement. Brown then explained from these discussions in the legislature came SCR 31 from Senator Womack, creating the LA Taskforce on Automated Grain Grading. Brown notified the board they have a seat on this taskforce to be selected by the LDAF Commissioner. Dr. Strain had reached out and asked for at least two nominees from the board to consider for this appointment. Cannatella asked the members to consider who would like to serve and who would commit to attending these meetings. Discussion ensued.

Action No. 3

Kellon Lee made a motion to nominate Burch Pierce as the primary nominee and Kody Beavers as an alternate nominee for the Taskforce on Automated Grain Grading. Scott Wiggers seconded. No other nominations were heard and Pierce and Beavers were nominated by unanimous vote.

Cannatella asked Brown and Cavalier to share these nominees with Commissioner Strain following the meeting.

Cannatella then opened up discussion to the board regarding board proposal processes and meeting timelines for the coming budget cycle. He gave a historical prospective of why their current structure was in place, but noted he and Brown had heard from members wanting to reexamine these processes for more efficiency and better decision making on the research projects they were funding. Cannatella shared figures that Brown had put together at his request and opened the floor for ideas on how to better accommodate the decision making of the board.

Board members discussed their desire to have more time with each researcher at the November meeting, noting that the current structure did not allow for in depth discussion and the technical aspects of these projects often needed more questioning than they had time to ask. Other members shared the need for more advisement from those that are more heavily involved in scientific research. Previous administrators had more agronomic background, so members desired reaching out to consultants and others to possibly attend future meetings to help bridge the gap on applied research and technical objectives. 
The board also discussed the need to retain good researchers in their specialist roles for the crops they represent. Dr. Kurt Guidry was sitting in for Dr. Salassi and he and Brown explained similar principles the LA Rice Research Board were transitioning to so to allow board funds to keep core applied research programs funded and a more consistent year to year budget level. LSGRPB members noted the differences in budgets for the boards and the diversity in crops and agreed that currently such a model wouldn’t fit for them. Members however did take interest in exploring endowment options for chairmanships and professorships to be able to invest dollars into building sustained and robust researcher programs and to be able to retain top performing researchers. Cannatella asked Brown to reach out to the LSU Foundation to send someone to the next meeting who could explain endowment options in more depth.
Members then turned back to the timeline of their current meetings and the majority stated they saw no value in splitting the meeting into two (the current structure) because they wanted to make decisions on projects when they are fresh on their minds in November.

Action No. 4

Scott Wiggers made a motion to extend the November proposal and budget to a 3 day meeting and to do away with the January meeting for the FY2024 budget cycle. Oliver seconded and the motion carried.

Wiggers asked Brown and Cannatella to work with the LSU AgCenter to structure the meeting in that timeframe at their discretion to maximize the time with researchers according to the discussions of the board. Cannatella and Brown agreed. Cannatella stated the board could consider future meetings once the new November structure was attempted later this year.

Dr. Guidry then gave an update from the AgCenter on Dr. Salssi’s behalf. Guidry explained Dr. Matt Lee had been named VP of the AgCenter and College of Ag. As such, Dr. Lee had restructured things naming Dr. Salassi Assoc. VP of Research and Dr. Tara Assoc. VP of Extension. This was similar to a previous structure of the AgCenter. Guidry noted this would give Dr. Salassi more decision-making authority and budget authority to better support the research stations and their operations. Guidry explained the AgCenter received $11 million from the legislature in one time money in 2023 for infrastructure and equipment upgrades on their stations across the state. He explained the process Salassi was leading to prioritize needs and that stations should see improvements in 6-8 months with these purchases. Guidry then gave faculty updates with Towles leaving LSU, Foster moving into sugarcane, Stephenson announced as Central region director, and Trey Price interim fulfilling the corn/cotton/sorghum specialist role.
Chairman Cannatella called for any other business and public comment. There being no other business the meeting was adjourned. Members then attended the LSU Field Day. 
_________________________________

Charles Cannatella,   Chairman

